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I hope that you consider keeping the City Council intact and with the same authority it now has. Seeing how the Council works, and has worked over time, provides valuable insights into what wise policy might be. This memorandum is designed to highlight just a few of the issues that involved. 

There are important policies that marbled into the current arrangement: a useful balance between ward and at-large representation, opportunity for diversity of opinion, the division of work among 24 part-time local legislators, or the value of consensus that a larger Council encourages.


Also, given the positive history of the Council, the burden of persuasion in making a change should be those who advocate a change.
1.
A large Council provides for diversity of opinion.
Our former colleague, Alderman Robert Gerst, who has no ax to grind himself since he has retired, in his recent farewell remarks, made this point, speaking of the Board of Aldermen:

“I feel great loyalty to this institution, the Newton Board of Aldermen. I think the Board of Alderman stands as a model of local government….[T] the Board is a vehicle with room on board for everyone, for patrolmen and professors, for mountain climbers and nonagenarians, all of us citizen volunteers, and none of us exclusively controls it. That is the Board’s strength, not its weakness. It would be tragic, I think, to shrink the Board in the name of efficiency because doing so would inevitably unfold a seat for safely conventional thinkers and roll up the welcome rug for thousands of less conventional others with much to offer the city. In the last analysis, groupthink is the greatest danger to democracy. Man is a gregarious animal and enjoys agreement, as cows will graze all the same way on the side of a hill, William Golding writes.  I fervently hope the Board doesn’t move in that direction.” 
*
Indeed, one strength of a large Council is the diversity of opinion it represents and allows, and the fact that while we have leadership, no one alderman or group of Council controls what the Council does. This is democratic government at its best, and a smaller body does not assure this important quality that has endured over 32 years in my experience, it is not to be surrendered lightly.
2.
Raising the number of constituents represented by cutting the number of Council them does not make for representation that is more effective.  
That other communities have fewer councilors or Council is not a sufficient argument to reduce Newton's Council.  The Councilor to citizen ratio does not determine good or bad government, and each community has its own special character.  The communities compared to Newton (i.e. those with fewer councilor/citizen) are not those with which we typically compare ourselves and Newton has aspects that they may lack, such as its large collection of villages. On a large variety of measures, Newton compares favorably to all of these communities with a council form of government. 
The simple fact is that the communities, which differ in their legislative composition have developed differently, have different forms of government and very different appeal.  Cambridge has a City Manager; Boston’s City Council is full-time with full-time staffs; Springfield has been on the edge of bankruptcy. 
Newton has worked well because of the balance of Mayoral and Council power, and the diversity of opinion, division of labor, and part-time nature of its local legislature set out in the current charter. Will a smaller Council assure an appropriate check on a strong Executive? (Note also that a small sized body is not a determinant of voter knowledge of their representatives, as members of the School Committee attest from time to time.)
3.
Fewer Council will not mean a more efficient Council. 
Reducing the number of Council members because the same has occurred for city employees due to budgetary constraints does not mean either will be more efficient; it means they are more limited in what they can do, as any parent of a child in an increasingly large class of pupils can attest. 
Indeed, since one of the key functions that Council perform is to provide a buffer or link to the citizens and the larger government, and in a way that the Citizen Assistance Officer in the Mayor’s Office cannot. Reducing the number will simply put more burdens on the remainder and the limited resources of the Mayor’s staff. 
4. The balance of at-large versus ward Council does not need adjusting, and the process of making proposed reductions can be counterproductive to the good order of our government itself.
Perhaps the problem could be solved if we could all vote each other off the Council, like the television show “Survivor”. But would that kind of interpersonal competition, or even its surrogate in what is being proposed now, pose a risk that different Council may start to jockey for position behind a proposal that preserves their seat? Even to open up this Pandora’s Box is to risk undermining some of the hard work we have all done over the years to make the Council work well together.
On the merits, the argument that the over-representation of at-large Council in Newton is too great is not supported by evidence other than assertion that the mix of decisions would be the same if the balance were equal between Council serving in the ward or at-large. The simple fact, however, is that Councilors, like all politicians, are generally responsive to the electorate they serve or they do not get re-elected. So while some decisions by a ward Councilor are made with the city as a whole in mind, sometimes decisions made by at-large Council are made with more local an orientation, but generally, the existing balance of at-large versus ward Council has served the city well.
5.
No evidence has been offered that a smaller Council will be a more effective Council.
There is no evidence that smaller numbers are better either, since there is no universal constant of “good decisions” against which various numbers can be compared among municipalities. Instead, what ultimately has to occur is a judgment grounded in history. Viewed over the last three decades, how has Newton been served by its legislative body? The size of the Council has meant that no clique controlled the outcome, and alliances shift among issues. It has produced occasional colorful speeches, but no venality or corruption or dysfunction. Indeed, the large size often means that decisions, many of which (bonding, zoning revisions and zoning special permits, require a two-thirds vote) are effectively made by consensus or close to it, which in turn reflects the constituency being served. At the same time, the Council has been of varied enough viewpoint so that virtually all perspectives are heard and acknowledged, as former Alderman Gerst indicated. 
6. 
The benefits of a large Council outweigh its limited cost.  
That the Council chose not to raise its stipends to keep up with inflation is not an argument for reducing its size. Indeed, the size of the stipend is an index of how small the cost of Newton’s Council is compared to the responsibility it bears: all major land use policy and decisions; all budgetary decisions of almost third of a billion dollars; representing a city where 85 % of those dollars come from residential taxpayers; funding for one of the largest but still best public school systems in the state; responsibility for residential property values which have risen dramatically over the last twenty years to a total of over several billion dollars as citizens continue to seek out Newton as a place to live. If that is a record of responsibility and success, does it make sense to remove some of the gears in the machinery of government in hopes that it will continue to work better as opposed to begin to run down?
7.
That the Council has an efficient first call does not mean fewer Council are needed; indeed, it is the ability to divide the labor and work through problems in broadly representative committees that enables the Council to function as efficiently as it does.
That many items are disposed of on first call is an index of the work of the committees of the Council that divide the labor and do the work of shaping the decisions to the point that the larger body is willing to trust the judgment of the smaller units which have worked them through. The proponents have not made the case that similar quality or quantity of work would occur with fewer Councilors to do it.
8. 
Newton still has special permits to consider and vote upon.

Other communities do not have as effective a special permit as Newton.
The special permit function is indeed a difference between Newton’s legislative body and others. At the same time, those city councils who also grant special permits have either smaller communities or more compensation. Again, removing one of the special permit criteria, such as the three-foot grade change is not yet a clear call, and even the process of amendment takes Council time to sort out, as this process of revising our local zoning ordinance indicates. 
9. 
Cutting the Council does not mean more efficient or effective committees.
One of the reasons the full Council can be efficient in its work is that the Committees largely do theirs fully. That the authors of the proposal think a smaller Council could do the same or more is not self-evident.
10.
A smaller Council would mean a loss of constituent service.
Constituent service is one of the areas in which the Council is very active. Indeed, that is one of the potential losses that a smaller Council implies, since currently, there is at least one councilor who most constituents know. In addition, unlike the work of the Council itself, which is at least formally visible, the constituent service of Council members is something known largely only to themselves and their constituents. Who will speak for those lost opportunities with a smaller Council?
11. A larger Council leaves room for turnover. 
Again, the size of the Council does not relate one to one with the issue of accountability. Turnover in the Council is small in all elected bodies except when a seat opens up, and a large Council has at least made room for newcomers while preserving the experience of the old.

12.
Without an analysis of the work and how it could be done with a smaller number of Council there can be no assurance that a smaller Council will save money; it may even cost the City more.

The question should be what should be the right numbers of Council to perform the assigned tasks. Each alderman is assigned to at least two very active committees and sometimes three. If there were fewer Council - could the remaining group do the same tasks on a volunteer basis? If not, would City staff pick up the responsibilities? If so, at what cost to the City? What would be lost to the citizen if city administrators were performing the tasks rather than Council?  Elected officials are more responsive to the citizens. The point is there are always ways to make the Council more effective and efficient - continuous improvement is a good thing.  This should not be done however at the expense of the democracy afforded by a large Council responsive to the electorate.
13.
Reducing the size before analyzing the work and the role of the Council is putting a result before the analysis.
If there were value in fewer numbers, it should be an output of an analysis rather than the input. It is easy to say do more with less, but hard to do. Even if there is agreement that smaller is better, there needs to be an entirely separate analysis about what "smaller" means. Not only what is the “right” number, but what is the at-large/ward alderman ratio, required numbers to represent constituents, adequacy to do the work as quasi-volunteers without staff or significant compensation (perhaps in Committee of the Whole as happens elsewhere), power to serve as a meaningful counterpoint to a strong-Mayor government, and so forth. Without analyzing these issues, reducing the Council’s size is simply a substitute for doing the necessary work of thinking through how the Council, like any institution, can be improved. The difference here, however, is that the consequences will affect the public we serve and not just the members of the Council.

14.
Ultimately, the question is, if a large Council has worked well over time, why change its size rather than continue to improve how it now works. 
The mechanism of changing the Council size is itself up to debate, but the degree to which the citizens will be served by a change in size alone is the paramount question. It has been a hallmark of the City Council that it represents a more diverse cross-section of views and people within the city than a smaller body could do. Also, it has been truly democratic with true debate about appropriate policy, without personal animosities that seem to occur in other legislative bodies. The simple question is whether a smaller Council will be a better Council. If there is a problem with the Council’s efficiency or effectiveness, changing the number will not solve it. However, changing the number may create other problems not yet seen. It also can divert attention from looking for ways to improve how the existing arrangements can work better, something we should always be willing to do. 

Thank you for your consideration.
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